
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Overview and 
Scrutiny 
Committee 
 
 
 

Thu 8 Jun 
2023 
6.30 pm 
 

Council Chamber, 
Redditch Town Hall 

 

Public Document Pack



 

 

 
 

If you have any queries on this Agenda please contact  
Mat Sliwinski 

 
Town Hall, Walter Stranz Square, Redditch, B98 8AH 

Tel: (01527) 64252 (Ext. 3095)  
email: mateusz.sliwinski@bromsgroveandredditch.gov.uk  

 
GUIDANCE ON FACE-TO-FACE MEETINGS 

 
 
Please note that this is a public meeting. 

You are able to see the agenda for the meeting on the Committee Pages of the 

Council’s website. 

If you have any questions regarding the agenda or attached papers, please do not 

hesitate to contact the officer named above. 

 

GUIDANCE FOR ELECTED MEMBERS AND MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC ATTENDING 

MEETINGS IN PERSON 

 

Meeting attendees and members of the public are encouraged not to attend a Committee if 

they have any of the following common symptoms of Covid-19 on the day of the meeting; a 

high temperature, a new and continuous cough or a loss of smell and / or taste. 

 

PUBLIC SPEAKING  
 
The usual process for public speaking at Committee meetings will continue to be followed 

subject to some adjustments which allow written statements to be read out on behalf of 

residents. 

 

Notes:  

Although this is a public meeting, there are circumstances when Council might have 

to move into closed session to consider exempt or confidential information. For 

agenda items that are exempt, the public are excluded. 

 

mailto:mateusz.sliwinski@bromsgroveandredditch.gov.uk


 
 

 
 
 

Overview and 

Scrutiny 
 

 

 

 

Thursday, 8th June, 2023 

6.30 pm 

Council Chamber Town Hall 

 

 

Agenda Membership: 

 Cllrs: Sid Khan (Chair) 
Sharon Harvey 
(Vice-Chair) 
Imran Altaf 
Karen Ashley 
Chris Holz 
 

Joanna Kane 
Emma Marshall 
Jane Spilsbury 
Monica Stringfellow 
 

 

1. Apologies and named substitutes   
 

2. Declarations of Interest and of Party Whip   
 

To invite Councillors to declare any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests and / or Other 
Disclosable Interests they may have in items on the agenda, and to confirm the nature of 
those interests, and any Party Whip. 
 

3. Minutes (Pages 5 - 24) 
 

The minutes of the meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 23rd February 2023 
and 16th March 2023 will be considered at this meeting. 
 

4. Public Speaking   
 

To invite members of the public who have registered in advance of the meeting to address 
the Committee. Please note that the deadline to register to speak at this meeting is 12 noon 
on Tuesday 6th June 2023. 
 

5. Corporate Peer Challenge - Action Plan - Pre-Decision Scrutiny   
 

This report will follow in an Additional Papers pack once the report has been published for 
consideration of the Executive Committee (due for publication on Monday 5th June 2023). 
 

6. Executive Committee Minutes and Scrutiny of the Executive Committee's 
Work Programme - Selecting Items for Scrutiny   

 
The next edition of the Executive Work Programme, due to be published on 2nd June 2023, 
will be provided in an Additional Papers pack for this meeting. 
 

7. Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme (Pages 25 - 28)  
 



 

 

Overview and Scrutiny 
 

 

 

Thursday, 8th June, 2023 

 

 

8. Task Groups, Short Sharp Reviews and Working Groups - Update Reports   
 

a) Budget Scrutiny Working Group – Chair, Councillor Kane 
 

b) Performance Scrutiny Working Group – Chair, Councillor Holz 
 

c) Consideration of any outstanding Task Groups – All Councillors  
 

9. External Scrutiny Bodies - Update Reports (Pages 29 - 30) 
 
 

a) West Midlands Combined Authority (WMCA) Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 
Council representative, Councillor Marshall; and 
 

b) Worcestershire County Council Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee (HOSC) – 
Council representative, Councillor Marshall. 



 

 
 

Overview 

and 

Scrutiny 
Committee 

  

 

Thursday, 23rd February, 
2023 

 

 

 Chair 
 

 

 

MINUTES Present: 

  
Councillor Bill Hartnett (Chair), Councillor Joanna Kane (Vice-Chair) and 
Councillors Salman Akbar, Tom Baker-Price, Sid Khan, 
Timothy Pearman, Luke Court and Ann Isherwood 
 

 Also Present: 
 

 Councillor Craig Warhurst (Portfolio Holder for Housing and 
Procurement) 
 

 Officers: 
 

 Sue Hanley, Peter Carpenter, Guy Revans, Simon Parry and Melissa 
Basset (on Microsoft Teams) 
 

 Democratic Services Officers: 
 

 J Bayley-Hill and Gavin Day 

 
 

99. APOLOGIES AND NAMED SUBSTITUTES  
 
Apologies were received from Councillors Imran Altaf and Michael 
Chalk with Councillors Luke Court and Ann Isherwood attending as 
substitutes respectively. 
 
Apologies were also received from Councillor Brandon Clayton. 
 

100. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND OF PARTY WHIP  
 
There were no declarations of interest nor of any party whip. 
 

101. MINUTES  
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 1st December 2022 were 
submitted for Members consideration.  
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RESOLVED that 
 
The Minutes of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 
1st December 2022 be approved as a true record and signed by 
the Chair.  
 

102. PUBLIC SPEAKING  
 
There were no public speakers who registered to speak on this 
occasion. 
 

103. 30 YEAR HRA BUSINESS PLAN, INVESTMENT PROGRAMME 
AND ASSET MANAGEMENT STRATEGY FOR COUNCIL 
HOUSING - PRE-DECISION SCRUTINY  
 
The Housing Property Services Manager presented the report on 
the 30 year Housing Revenue Account (HRA) business plan and in 
doing so drew Members’ attention to pages 5 to 37 of the Additional 
Papers 1 pack. 
 
Officers presented an overview of the 30-year HRA business plan, 
the asset management strategy for housing stock and the 2023-
2027 capital investment programme. These were key strategic 
documents for the HRA strategy for the management of the 
condition of the Council’s stock. The HRA also enabled the Council 
to deliver a wide range of services to tenants including the 
maintenance and servicing of properties. 
 
Officers detailed the key assumptions which the HRA needed to 
use for a long-term projection these included: 

 The right to buy sales. 

 The number of properties developed, acquired or 
remodelled. 

Officers also detailed the sensitivity analysis which had been 
undertaken on the aforementioned assumptions, The analysis took 
into consideration, the number of void properties and the 
performance on turning those around, rent increases, management 
costs and any debt/borrowing. The plan also ensured that reserves 
were maintained in the eventuality of changes to those 
assumptions. 
 
Officers detailed that modern facilities, such as kitchens, 
bathrooms, new central heating systems and electrical rewiring, 
were considered high priorities in the plan and these would be 
delivered via a contract to commence in the 2023/2024 financial 
year. 
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Clear guidance had been received from the government to achieve 
a minimum of an Energy Performance Certificate (EPC) rating of C 
for all Local Authority housing stock by 2030. 
 
To achieve the EPC targets and modern facility upgrades there 
would be £40m available over 5 years to develop existing 
properties, with an additional £15m for new developments. 
 
Officers clarified the following points following questions from 
Members. 
 

 That there were currently 15 void properties, and the 
turnaround was approximately 24 days. 

 The 2019/2020 stock condition survey was very 
comprehensive and covered 70% of the Councils housing 
stock. 

 A new system (Civica CX) was being implemented which 
had been used successfully by a number of Local 
Authorities. The system had only just completed Phase 1, 
therefore, there were still some teething problems that would 
be found with any new system, around training and 
implementation. 

 An administrative assistant and a team leader were being 
employed to efficiently address tenant concerns. 

 Regarding the financial estimates, Officers used government 
guidance and the assumption that the national financial 
situation should improve within 3 years, including interest 
rates returning to standard values. 

 That the net loss of 600 houses over 30 years was deemed 
appropriate. There had been a total net gain of only 34 
houses in 2021/2022, therefore, the assumption of losing 20 
houses a year would be valid. 

 The 30 Year HRA report was based on a standard model 
which had been adapted to suit the Council’s trends. 

 There were no plans to reduce the HRA debts, the loans 
were over an extended period of time and usually refreshed 
upon expiry. Officers could not give an exact timescale but 
indicated that the loans had a minimum of 20 years left on 
their duration. 

 The £600k shortfall mentioned in respect to the right to buy 
sales was the net loss to the account due to the loss of rental 
income and already accounted for sale income, of which a 
portion went to the local Council. 

 Officers detailed that there would be funding for garages/car 
parking provision under appendix 3, covered by 
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“estate/environmental improvements” and 
“estates/parking/paving” both under capital receipts. 

 The non-standard materials used, referenced in the report, 
referred to funding being kept to one side to maintain 
buildings in the existing stock which were constructed using 
non-standard building materials. 

 Damp and mould issues came under the repairs and 
maintenance budgets and this was not treated as a capital 
project. 

 Assessments were underway on properties to assess their 
needs and requirements to meet EPC targets. When 
completed, Officers would be able to identify any additional 
capital projects. 

 
Officers explained that there would be a nationally driven survey 
undertaken in the new financial year which would be used to get 
baseline data to be compared against during subsequent years. 
There was expected to be 500 responses required which needed to 
be from an adequate cross section of tenants in the Borough. 
Officers also detailed the strict IT guidelines that needed to be 
adhered to, therefore, there would be no room for adaptation to 
tailor the survey to the needs of the Borough. It was noted that the 
data could be used to form a league table of sorts for Local 
Authorities, however, Members expressed the opinion that the 
Council should not compare itself to other authorities but instead 
use the data to strive for improvements year on year. 
 
Members raised concern regarding the funding to retrofit properties 
to an EPC rating of C. Officers detailed that some of the funding 
would be covered by government awards but there would be some 
built into the HRA. The extent of the work and any capital projects 
would be decided after assessments were completed. Members 
also expressed a view that more could be done in particular 
regarding solar panels with new and existing properties. 
 
Officers outlined plans to try and manage the housing stock which 
included incentivising occupants to move into smaller properties to 
free up much needed family homes. Officers also detailed that they 
would decide on what type of properties to prioritise during 
construction based on current demand at the time. 
 
At the end of a lengthy debate the Committee 
 
RECOMMENDED that 
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1) The Housing Revenue Account 30-year Business Plan 
2023-2053 be approved as set out in Appendix 1. 

2) The Housing Asset Management Strategy be approved as 
set out in Appendix 2. 

3) The Housing Capital Programme 2023-2027 be approved 
as set out in Appendix 3. 

4) The Executive Committee consider the following: 
a) Providing more parking spaces or being more specific 

about when and where parking spaces will be provided 
for Council houses. 

b) Transferring funding for handling mould and damp on 
properties from the Repairs and Maintenance (R&M) 
budget to the Capital Programme. 

c) The Overview and Scrutiny Committee highlights the 
projected loss of 600 properties and the need to 
consider what can be done to reduce this figure. 

d) Fitting solar panels to new build properties and / or 
suitable existing properties in the Council’s housing 
stock. 

e) Adding a provisional budget, which could be amended 
at a later date, to pay for works needed to improve the 
energy efficiency of the Council’s housing stock to at 
least an EPC C rating.   

 
104. EXTERNAL SCRUTINY BODIES - UPDATE REPORTS  

 
RESOLVED that 
 
the External Scrutiny Bodies update be noted. 
 

105. OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY WORK PROGRAMME  
 
The Chair advised that two items had been added to the Executive 
Committee’s Work Programme which were due to be considered at 
the meeting of the Executive Committee scheduled to take place on 
21st March 2023.  This included: 
 

 The Air Quality Enhancement Monitoring Report 

 The Off-Street Parking Order report 
 
Members agreed that the Air Quality Enhancement Monitoring 
Report should be added to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s 
Work Programme for pre-scrutiny. 
 
RESOLVED that 
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1. the Air Quality Enhancement Monitoring Report be 
added to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s Work 
Programme for pre-scrutiny; and 

2. the Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s Work 
Programme be noted. 

 
 
 
 

The Meeting commenced at 6.30 pm 
and closed at 8.07 pm 
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MINUTES Present: 
  

Councillor Bill Hartnett (Chair), Councillor Joanna Kane (Vice-Chair) and 
Councillors Salman Akbar, Imran Altaf, Tom Baker-Price, Michael Chalk, 
Brandon Clayton, Sid Khan and Timothy Pearman 
 

 Also Present: 
 

 Councillor Nyear Nazir (Deputy Leader and Portfolio Holder for 
Community Services and Regulatory Services) 
 

 Officers: 
 

 Sue Hanley, Judith Willis, Mark Cox (on Microsoft Teams), Jonathan 
Elger, Claire Jones, Helen Keightley, Simon Parry (on Microsoft Teams) 
and Chris Poole (on Microsoft Teams). 
 

 Democratic Services Officers: 
 

 Mat Sliwinski 
 
 

106. APOLOGIES AND NAMED SUBSTITUTES  
 
There were no apologies for absence. 
 

107. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND OF PARTY WHIP  
 
There were no declarations of interest nor of any party whip. 
 

108. PUBLIC SPEAKING  
 
There were no members of the public who had registered to speak 
at this meeting. 
 

109. ENHANCED AIR QUALITY MONITORING PROPOSAL - PRE-
DECISION SCRUTINY  
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[At the discretion of the Chairman, item 5 on the agenda – the 
Enhanced Air Quality Monitoring Proposal – Pre-Decision Scrutiny 
– was considered on the before item 4 – Housing Policies – Pre-
Decision Scrutiny.] 
 
The Committee was informed that the Department for Environment, 
Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) confirmed that Worcestershire 
Regulatory Services (WRS) had been successful in a County wide 
air quality grant application to cover a significant proportion of costs 
for enhanced air quality monitoring equipment across 
Worcestershire. As part of this, WRS had requested grant funding 
for two enhanced air quality monitors in Redditch, in locations that 
had yet to be determined. 
 
Members were informed that 10 percent match funding for the 
installation and operation of the enhanced air quality monitors 
project would be required from each district council. It was therefore 
proposed that the Council provide £2,300 match funding, to be 
funded from Corporate Earmarked Reserves over the life of the 
project. 
 
Officers explained the different techniques used to monitor levels of 
nitrogen oxide and other air pollutants. It was explained that the 
standard technique for monitoring nitrogen oxide emissions was 
through utilising passive diffusion tube monitoring techniques. 
However, across the Worcestershire more enhanced techniques 
had been trialled, including electrochemical gas measuring system, 
that were able to provide detailed air quality measurements in real-
time. Part of this project was to begin investigating and investing in 
these new solutions. 
 
Following the presentation, Members asked questions to which the 
following responses were provided: 
 

 There were currently no Air Quality Management Areas 
(AQMAs) declared in Redditch, which were areas where the 
local air quality was unlikely to meet the Government's 
national air quality objectives. 

 There had not been much monitoring of particulate matter in 
the Borough, and there had been some concern around the 
air quality at older, terraced-housing streets. It was noted 
that no routine excess of pollution that would necessitate 
declaring AQMA had been currently identified in Redditch. 

 It was explained that if issues with air quality were identified, 
there was a requirement on the Council to declare the AQMA 
in the areas affected.  

Page 12 Agenda Item 3



   

Overview and 
Scrutiny 
Committee 

 
 

Thursday, 16th March, 2023 

 It was highlighted that part of the DEFRA project was about 
influencing behaviour change, for example with regards to 
such issues as school run traffic which was resulting in poor 
air quality around schools.  

 There were to be 24 air quality monitors across the County 
providing pollution data in real-time. There was currently 
real-time air monitoring station data for some locations in the 
County, for example for Kidderminster-Stourport Road. The 
real-time data was available on the WRS website, under the 
air quality tab. 

 The two air quality monitors to be installed in Redditch would 
be the new types of monitors utilising the more enhanced air 
monitoring techniques. The cost of these monitors (purchase 
plus operational costs for the project lifetime) would be 
£23,000, and, if agreed by the Council, Redditch would be 
required to contribute 10 per cent match funding, which 
amounted to £2,300. 

 Officers assured Members that the air quality project was 
about working with people in the Borough to drive 
behavioural changes, such as using modes of public 
transport other than cars more often, and not about putting 
additional costs on people, particularly in more deprived 
areas of the Borough. It was noted that there were currently 
no plans for an introduction of a clean air zones or similar 
schemes in Redditch. 

 
RECOMMENDED that 
 
following successful outcome of air quality grant bid to Defra, 
that match funding totalling £2,300 be funded from Corporate 
Earmarked Reserves over the life of the project. 
 

110. HOUSING POLICIES - PRE-DECISION SCRUTINY  
 
The Committee received a detailed presentation on the Housing 
Policies that related to the management of the Council’s housing 
stock, both in terms of tenancy and capital/repairs and maintenance 
management.  
 
Members were informed that the Housing Policies had been 
reviewed and updated taking in to account the latest legislation and 
best practice. A review of the Council’s Tenancy Management 
Policy (Appendix 1) had consequently led to a review of the 
Tenancy Agreement (Appendix 2). Members were advised that 
Appendix 3 to the report presented set out a comparison table of 
the old and new tenancy agreement.  
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Members were further informed that the Executive Committee had 
in August 2020 delegated authority to Officers to update and 
implement those housing policies that were set out in government 
legislation and guidance and as such were non-discretionary. 
Those policies that had some discretionary elements to them were 
now to be considered by the Executive Committee on the 21st 
March 2023, and if approved, would be subject to a full tenant 
consultation exercise in accordance with legislative requirements. 
The policies that had some discretionary element and required 
Executive Committee endorsement and approval by the Council 
were as follows: 
 

 Tenancy Management Policy (Appendix 1) 
 Housing Revenue Management Policy (Appendix 4) 
 Garage Policy (Appendix 5) 
 Repairs and Maintenance Policy (Appendix 6) 
 Rechargeable Repairs Policy (Appendix 7) 
 Equipment and Adaptations Policy (Appendix 8) 
 Voids Policy (Appendix 9) 
 Temporary Accommodation Placement Policy (Appendix 10) 
 Temporary Accommodation Charing Policy (Appendix 11). 

 
Officers provided further details on the above Housing Policies. 
 
It was explained that there would be consultations undertaken by 
writing to tenants regarding their views on the Tenancy 
Management Policy, and tenants could receive copies and respond 
online, or by post if a tenant had no internet access. With regards to 
consultation and comment on the new tenancy, as this was to be a 
new contractual document, the Council was obliged to send all 
tenants a physical copy of their new tenancy agreement to 
comment on. 
 
It was explained that the Council would consult on the Tenancy 
Management Policy first; to be followed by the new tenancy 
consultation. Each consultation period was planned for six weeks, 
to allow time for feedback and the Council to respond. Once the 
second consultation on the new tenancy consultation, taking into 
account any feedback from tenants, a new tenancy agreement 
would be written and would be implemented, subject to the 
agreement of Members (by Full Council). It was anticipated this 
would be in August or September 2023. 
 
Following the Officer presentation, Members commented on the 
Housing Policies and asked questions to which the following 
responses were provided:  
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 Introductory Tenancies – Officers noted that being on an 
introductory tenancy did not affect the tenant’s credit rating 
and that an introductory tenancy changed to a secure 
tenancy, normally after a period of 12 months, subject to the 
tenant not breaching the terms of the tenancy. The 
introductory tenancy period could be extended by the 
Housing Authority. 

 Social Housing Rents – It was explained that the Council had 
discretion over setting the rents charged to tenants housed in 
its own housing stock but the rents charges must be 
‘reasonable’ and take into account Government guidance 
and the Rent Standard set by the Regulator for Social 
Housing.  

 Affordable Rents – For tenancies subject to Affordable Rent 
terms, the Council set the rent charged by determining what 
the market rent was in the area for a similar type, size, 
location, and condition of the property and set a rent at 80% 
of that market rent. Officers noted that only a small number 
of tenancies in the Borough were subject to Affordable Rent 
terms. 

 Property Condition Inspections – It was explained that the 
Council had a standard checklist used for inspections of the 
Council’s housing stock properties, applying consistent 
criteria to determining property condition. Officers noted that 
the target was for all properties to be inspected once per 
year, however, the time lag between inspections was greater 
in many cases at the moment. 

 Number of Tenants in Arrears – Officers explained that exact 
figures on the number of tenants in arrears were currently 
unavailable as the Council had just implemented a new 
housing management system, which would also provide 
more accurate recording of this. However, Officers noted that 
there were around 2,000 arrear cases on the system which 
could be for any amount owed.  

 Tenants’ Rights – It was explained that rights of tenants, 
including those in social housing, were set out in statute, for 
example in the Housing Acts 1988 and 2004. The tenancy 
agreement proposed by the Council would not alter tenants’ 
rights in any way but would provide a more clear explanation 
of those rights. 

 Main Types of Council-Tenant Disputes – The main disputes 
related to tenant arrears and anti-social behaviour (mainly 
noise nuisance). Officers that disputes and cases of 
breaches of the tenancy agreement were examined in an 
equitable manner by the Council.  

 Energy Efficiency of Properties and Solar Panels – Some 
Members commented that Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
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had proposed a number of additional recommendations to 
the Executive Committee among which was proposal for 
fitting solar panels to existing and new Council housing stock 
properties. These proposals were rejected, and it was asked 
whether this would affect the drive to improve energy 
efficiency. Officers explained that the use of more renewable 
energy sources and fitting of more efficient appliances to 
properties would be increasingly demanded by regulators. 

 Cleaning of Communal Areas in Blocks of Flats – Officers 
noted that only in blocks of flats was there a cleaning service 
charge, and where such charge was taken, cleaning took 
place every two weeks. On some blocks of flats in Redditch 
cleaning took place more often. It was also noted it was the 
aim to undertake health and safety inspections of common 
areas in blocks every month, but it was challenging as there 
were 280 blocks across the Borough and only 10 Officers 
assigned to these checks. 

 It was noted that the lack of cleanliness in communal areas 
in some blocks was a legacy of lack of historic health and 
safety inspections and Members commented that it was 
necessary for the Council to lead by example by undertaking 
regular inspections and cleaning in order for culture and 
behaviour change in terms of communal cleaning to be 
embedded. 

 Members commented around the state of disrepair around 
Evesham Mews. 

 Enforcement and Prosecution at Properties where Drug Use 
and Drug Dealing Were Taking Place – Officers explained 
that use and dealing of drugs was often not a problem in 
isolation but took place in a wider context such as mental 
health issues. The Council took a gradual and proportionate 
approach with prevention and challenge of drug-use 
behaviours in the first instance. Sanctions were available to 
the Council in severe cases, and it was noted over the last 
12 months there had been 4 evictions for drug use and 1 
closure order on property for drug dealing. 

 Permission for Tenants to Operate Small Businesses from 
Home – It was requested that permission be sought from the 
Council in each case as sometimes such arrangements 
could cause nuisance to nearby residents/tenants. However, 
tenants were able to apply for permission and the Council 
considered each case on its merits. 

 Possession of Property for Introductory Tenancies where 
Tenants in more than 8 Weeks Gross Rent Arrears – Officers 
reported that the Council had no cases of recovering 
possession in introductory tenancies over the last year. 
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 Garage Management Policy including Garage Allocation – 
Officers reported that the Council acknowledged that many 
of the garages were not suitable for fitting modern cars and 
would often be used for other uses such as storage instead. 
This was reflected in the wording of the Garage Management 
Policy.  

 Waiting List for Garages – It was noted that the waiting list 
for garages operated similarly to the Housing Register in 
terms of allocating garages when they became available. It 
was hoped that the new housing management system would 
improve the speed of processing application and allocating 
garages. Members were assured that Borough residents 
were prioritised for allocations of garages. 

 Repairs and Maintenance Policy including Schedule of 
Repairs – Officers noted that the schedule of repair items 
included around 500 items and it was impractical to set all 
those in the Policy itself. It was noted that there was a move 
towards residents logging repair requests via the Council’s 
repairs portal. 

 Repairs Categories and Repair Response Times – It was 
noted that the Council had a legacy issue in terms of timely 
response to tenant repair requests but the new housing 
management system, including the repair reporting system, 
would enable the Council to record all requests accurately. 
From the new municipal year the Council would also 
introduce key performance indicators (KPIs) that were 
industry standard around repair timescales, and these would 
be reported to Committee Members on a regular basis. 

 Calls to Council regarding Repair and Maintenance 
Requests – Officers reported that call data was analysed so 
that sufficient staff were available to answer calls in a timely 
manner. It was noted that an extra member of staff was used 
on Mondays and Fridays as these were days with a large 
volume of calls. It was noted that currently the average call 
waiting time was in excess of the performance target and the 
Council would be recruiting extra staff to bring call waiting 
times down. 

 Recharge for Failed Appointments – It was noted that under 
the proposed Repairs and Maintenance Policy the Council 
reserved the right to take appropriate action including 
recharge where tenant failed to attend repair appointment 
and to enforce this in accordance with the Tenancy 
Agreement. Officers noted that currently there was no 
equivalent provision for the Council to compensate the 
tenant in case a council officer or contractor had failed to turn 
up for an agreed appointment. It was noted that a review of 
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Repairs and Maintenance Policy would be undertaken in 
April 2024. 

 Qualifying Repairs – It was explained that qualifying repairs 
were those repairs detailed under the Right to Repairs 
Regulation where the Council had to comply with set 
timescales, for example as detailed under paragraphs 8.2.1 
to 8.2.4 of the Council’s Repairs and Maintenance Policy, in 
repairing defects that need urgent repair up to a value of 
£250.  

 List of Rechargeable Repairs – Officers explained that some 
items, such as replacement of lost or stolen key fobs, were 
on the list to safeguard the Council against issues outside of 
its control. 

 Tenants’ Contribution to Major Adaptations – It was clarified 
that in relation to paragraphs 15.1 and 15.2 of Equipment 
and Adaptation Policy that first details of work over the 
maximum limit would be discussed with a tenant and tenants 
would not be expected to pay before the work had been 
scheduled to be undertaken. Some Members requested that 
paragraph 15.1 be rectified to that effect. 

 Council Stock of Temporary Accommodation (TA) Units – 
Officers reported that currently the Council held around 50 
TA units which had to be pooled directly from the main HRA 
Council Stock, which correspondingly reduced the amount of 
stock available for Council and Affordable Housing. It was 
noted that under the Homelessness Reduction Act 2017 
there was a six-week limit on the use of Bed & Breakfast 
accommodation as people’s temporary accommodation and 
an effort was made to reduce Council’s reliance on this type 
of TA due to cost. 

 It was noted that the Council was also investigating procuring 
temporary accommodation units from the private sector as it 
was a more viable alternative to Bed & Breakfast. The 
Council was involved with a number of campaigns to help 
those who were homeless or rough sleeping including the 
‘Lift to Work Scheme’ with St Basils, and ‘Blue Ribbon’ 
initiative. 

 It was planned that performance monitoring on Housing 
would commence on 1st April 2023 with the first set of key 
performance indicator (KPI) data to be available the following 
month.  

 
The amendment to the recommendation as set out in the report was 
proposed by Councillor Hartnett and seconded by Councillor Kane 
for the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to scrutinise the Housing 
Policies again following the conclusion of the tenant consultation.  
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With respect to the proposed amendment, it was clarified that it was 
within the scope of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to request 
to scrutinise an item of Council business by agreeing to add the 
item to the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme. As such the 
amendment was unnecessary. It was clarified that recommendation 
two of this Housing Policies report, if agreed by the Council, would 
result in Officers being granted delegated authority, following 
consultation with Portfolio Holder for Housing, to agree any 
revisions to the Housing Policies following the tenant consultation. 
This, however, did not preclude the Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee to scrutinise these Housing Policies following the tenant 
consultation.  
 
Following this clarification, Councillor Hartnett agreed to withdraw 
the amendment. 
 
Members subsequently agreed that an update in the new municipal 
year on the outcomes of the consultation process with respect to 
the Tenancy Management Agreement and Tenancy Management 
Policy be added to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Work 
Programme for the municipal year 2023-24. 
 
RECOMMENDED that: 
 

1) The following Housing Policies be approved for 
adoption: 
 
(a) Tenancy Management Policy 
(b) Housing Revenue Management Policy 
(c) Garage Policy 
(d) Repairs and Maintenance Policy 
(e) Rechargeable Repairs Policy 
(f) Equipment and Adaptations Policy 
(g) Voids Policy 
(h) Temporary Accommodation Placement Policy 
(i) Temporary Accommodation Charging Policy. 

 
2) Delegated authority be given to the Head of Community 

and Housing Services and/or Head of Environmental and 
Housing Property, following consultation with the 
Portfolio Holder for Housing, to agree any revisions to 
the Housing Policies following the consultation and in 
line with any legislative or government guidance 
updates.  
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111. EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MINUTES AND SCRUTINY OF THE 
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE'S WORK PROGRAMME - SELECTING 
ITEMS FOR SCRUTINY  
 
The Executive Work Programme was submitted for Members’ 
consideration. 
 
RESOLVED that  
 
the contents of the Executive Committee’s Work Programme 
be noted. 
 

112. OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY WORK PROGRAMME  
 
The Committee requested an update be brought back in the new 
municipal year on the outcomes of the consultation process with 
respect to the Tenancy Management Agreement and Tenancy 
Management Policy. It was agreed that this would be added as an 
overview item to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Work 
Programme for the municipal year 2023-24. 
 
RESOLVED that 
 
the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme be updated as per 
pre-amble above. 
 

113. TASK GROUPS, SHORT SHARP REVIEWS AND WORKING 
GROUPS - UPDATE REPORTS  
 
Councillor Kane provided an overview of the work undertaken by 
the Performance Scrutiny Working Group over the current municipal 
year and reported that five meetings of the Group took place in 
2022-23 at which the following matters were discussed: 
 

 3rd August 2022 – The Working Group’s Terms of Reference 
and an update on the new Corporate Performance 
Dashboard 

 29th September 2022 – Housing update on staffing and 
repairs helpline including Housing Enquiries, Complaints 
Procedure and information on turnaround times of 
abandoned houses (void properties). An update on the 
timeline of the new corporate dashboard was also provided 
at this meeting. 

 24th November 2022 – Updates on Skills Development - 
Local Needs, which related to upskilling strategies and 
initiatives in the Borough, and Energy and Advice Service 
Progress Quarterly Report were discussed at this meeting. 
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 11th January 2023 – Local Environment (including 
landscaping and tree services), and the report considered at 
this meeting highlighted Tree Protection Orders (TPOs) and 
the Council’s duty to protect trees under these orders, 
insurance claims in respect of trees, plans for the removal 
and planting of trees within the Borough, and management of 
biodiversity. The Working Group queried the response times 
for tree enquiries and the Group requested to receive bi-
monthly updates on the work to tackle the backlog in 
response to those enquiries. 

 8th March 2023 – The Working Group discussed the 
Council’s event and the Borough’s arts offers and noted that 
there were two main events organised by the Council each 
year, the Green Fair and the Light Event. The Group was 
also updated on the arts offer and was informed that 
Reimagine Redditch, which was a partnership of Council and 
partner organisations, received just under £1m from Arts 
Council England to deliver projects to enhance creativity in 
the Borough. 

 
Following the summary of the Performance Scrutiny Working 
Group’s work in 2022-23, Councillor Kane reported that the Budget 
Scrutiny Working Group was due to meet for its last meeting of the 
municipal year on 4th April 2023. 
 
RESOLVED  
 
that the Task Groups, Short Sharp Reviews and Working 
Groups Update Reports be noted. 
 

114. EXTERNAL SCRUTINY BODIES - UPDATE REPORTS  
 
The Committee was advised that Councillor Chalk’s written report 
from the most recent meeting of the Worcestershire Health 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee (HOSC) was tabled at this 
meeting. 
 
Councillor Chalk reported that the most recent meetings of the West 
Midlands Combined Authority (WMCA) Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee and the HOSC took place on the same time and day 
(Monday 13th March) and as such a choice was made by Councillor 
Chalk to attend the meeting of HOSC.  
 
It was reported that there were two more meetings of HOSC 
scheduled for this municipal year. Members were advised also that 
minutes of the meetings of WMCA Overview and Scrutiny 
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Committee would be available to consult on the WMCA website in 
due course. 
 
Councillor Chalk reported that he had not received any invitations to 
meetings of the Greater Birmingham and Solihull Local Enterprise 
Partnership (GBSLEP) even though Councillor Chalk was the 
Council’s representative on this body. It was requested that Officers 
investigate this issue with colleagues at the GBSLEP and that this 
omission be rectified for the next municipal year. 
 
RESOLVED that  
 
the External Scrutiny Bodies update be noted. 
 

115. EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC  
 
RESOLVED that 
 
Under S100 A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972, as 
amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) 
(Variation) Order 2006, the public be excluded from the 
meeting for the following matters on the grounds that they 
involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined 
in paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12 of the said act, as 
amended. 
 
Minute Item No. 116 – Minutes of the meeting of 2nd February 
2023. 
 

116. MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 2ND FEBRUARY 2023  
 
The minutes of the meeting of Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 
2nd February 2023 were considered including the minutes record of 
the exempt session of that meeting (Minute Item No. 98 – Rubicon 
Leisure – Finance Overview (Exempt Report)). 
 
RESOLVED that 
 
the minutes of the Overview and Scrutiny Meeting held on 
Thursday 2nd February 2023 be approved as a true and correct 
record and signed by the Chair. 
 
(During the consideration of this item, Members discussed matters 
that necessitated the disclosure of exempt information. It was 
therefore agreed to move to exclude the press and public prior to 
any debate on the grounds that information would be revealed 
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which related to the financial and business affairs of any particular 
person (including the authority holding that information)). 
 
 
 
 
 

The Meeting commenced at 6.30 pm 
and closed at 8.24 pm 
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WORK PROGRAMME 2023-24 

 
 

Date of  
Meeting  

Subject Matter Officer(s) / Member(s) 
Responsible 
for report 

 
ALL MEETINGS 

 
REGULAR ITEMS 

 
(CHIEF EXECUTIVE) 

  
Minutes of previous meeting 
 
Consideration of the Executive Committee 
Work Programme 
 
Call-ins (if any) 
 
Pre-scrutiny (if any) 
 
Task Groups / Short, Sharp Review Groups 
– feedback 
 
Working Groups - feedback 
 
Committee Work Programme 

 
Chief Executive 
 
Chief Executive 
 
 
Chief Executive 
 
Chief Executive 
 
Chair of Task Group / Short, 
Sharp Review 
 
Chair of Working Group 
 
Chief Executive 
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MEETING DATE 

 
ITEM TO BE CONSIDERED 

 
 

 
RELEVENT LEAD 

8th June 2023 Pre-Decision Scrutiny – Corporate Peer 
Challenge – Action Plan 

Sue Hanley, Deputy Chief 
Executive Officer 

20th July 2023 Pre-Decision-Scrutiny - Review of 
Governance Arrangements for Rubicon 
Leisure Limited 

Claire Felton – Head of Legal, 
Democratic and Property 
Services 

20th July 2023  Pre-Decision Scrutiny - Worcestershire 
Housing Strategy 2040  
 

Judith Willis, Head of 
Community and Housing 
Services 

20th July 2023 Pre-Decision-Scrutiny - Future Plans for 
Auxerre House 

Simon Parry, Housing Property 
Services Manager  

Not before 20th  
July 2023 

Pre-Decision Scrutiny – Parking 
Enforcement Service Level Agreement  

Kevin Hirons, Environmental 
Services Manager 

Not before 20th 
July 2023 

Pre-Decision Scrutiny - Matchborough 
and Winyates Regeneration 
Proposals 

Ostap Paparega, Head of North 
Worcestershire Economic 
Development 

7th September 
2023 

Pre-Decision Scrutiny - Environment Act - 
Changes to Waste Services – 
Implications  

Guy Revans, Head of 
Environmental and Housing 
Property Services 

Not before 7th 

September 2023 
Pre-Decision Scrutiny – Decarbonisation 
of the Council Fleet 

Kevin Hirons, Environmental 
Services Manager 

Date to be 
confirmed 

Health Priorities in Redditch - Overview 
item 

Kevin Dicks, Chief Executive 
Officer 
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Working Groups: 
 

 Budget Scrutiny Working Group – Provisional calendar of meetings for 2023/24 is currently 

being finalised. 

 Performance Scrutiny Working Group – Provisional meeting dates have been arranged in 

September and November 2023, and January and March 2024 with the exact dates 

currently being finalised. 

 
Task Groups: 
 

 Bulky Waste and Fly Tipping Task Group – A submission, and approval, of a topic proposal 

document to the Committee and agreement on the membership are required before the 

Task Group can be launched.  

 Road Safety Task Group – Membership, Full Topic Proposal and Terms of Reference of the 

Task Group to be agreed by the Committee before this Task Group. 

 

Date to be 
confirmed 

Outcome of Tenant Consultation on 
Housing Policies  

Judith Willis, Head of 
Community and Housing 
Services 
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Worcestershire County Council Health Overview and Scrutiny 

Committee (HOSC) - 18th April 2023 
 

In the premeeting there was a general discussion on pharmacies, the different types and what 

they could prescribe.  Also, the second item was on the safety of computers and digital 

technology. 

 

We were told that the role of pharmacies has been changing but that as in all health-related 

industries there was a shortage of staff and in pharmacies there was also a shortage of some 

drugs.  Pharmacies work on a 40-hour contract but may be asked by Integrated Care Boards 

(ICBs) to open for longer and would be paid more for this.  It was explained that locums were 

expensive and difficult to find when opening longer. 

 

Given the government’s Self Care Agenda there was the need for the enhancement of services 

and as pharmacists were highly qualified there was room for even more, such as the prescribing 

of antibiotics.    On the issue of charges, HOSC were told that in many cases the majority of 

the costs is tax collected by the pharmacist on behalf of the government. 

 

It is possible for pharmacies of high quality to be paid more but needed to deliver exceptional 

quality.  It was a shock to learn that the Lloyds group was closing many of its branches in June 

but we were told that pharmacies are resilient and this would be covered.  It was hoped that 

GPs and pharmacies could work more closely to improve the health of everyone.  For example, 

GPs can dial up a translator if needed but this is not available to a pharmacist. 

 

The situation relating to the cyber-attack of the health records was explained and it was 

anticipated that all records for Worcestershire would be available again by late June 2023.  

Only one supplier of IT software had been attacked but they supplied the whole of UK.  When 

asked we were told that the cost to Worcestershire was about £1m even though we had a range 

of storage arrangements, some data has been lost and other data will take time to reinstall. 

The officers believed that no damage to/or loss of personal details was involved. 

 

As this may be my last report, I do hope that it has been an aid to sleep and has shed some 

light on what happens at outside body meetings. 

 

 
Councillor Mike Chalk 
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